
PLS 101 - Lecture 33

To me, one of the best readings in this reader ó Iím not gonna give you a 
test on it, but you should read it.  Itís down on page 32.  Martin Luther 
Kingís letter from a Birmingham jail.  If you want to find ó first of all, if 
you want an excellent writer, Martin Luther King is.  Number two, if you want 
to really get really into the heart and the insight of what the struggle for 
equal rights is all about, youíve gotta read this.  Iím telling you, youíve 
gotta read it.  Itís really worth your time.  Itís not long and itís 
excellent.  The other readings along with that too that we have about 
affirmative action and anti-terrorist legislation.  Weíll try to get around to 
some of that but weíll definitely talk about Kingís letter for sure on Friday.

Now, as you can tell, Iím a little bit still sick.  Iím operating on three 
cylinders today so bear with me on that.  If I ó sometimes when youíre sick 
you donít really pronounce things quite well or you canít hear ó if Iím saying 
something and you canít understand what Iím saying, raise your hand and Iíll 
try to be more clear on that.  Iíve got plenty of water here too to help me.  
But can I answer any questions for you before we start today?  Are we in good 
shape?  All right.

Okay, folks.  You know, time is just really going by so quickly in terms 
of our schedule.  I think we left off on ó we were talking about freedom of 
speech.  We got to freedom of religion, establishment versus the free exercise 
clause, and then we were talking about some court cases that led to freedom of 
speech.  We got to the point where we were talking about unprotected speech.  
Thereís a few things I want to talk about that.

Obviously, one area of that ó of speech thatís not protected by the 
Constitution is obscenity.  Thereís a couple of court cases I wanted to share 
with you about this.  There was ó I just first of all say that defining what 
is obscene has obviously been a persistent problem.  We have a court case 
here, Roth v. the U.S. in 1957.  Let me just tell you something before that.  
Before this court case here -- states and local governments were allowed to 
ban major literary works before this court case here.  So, for example, works 
by the author James Joyce or D. H. Lawrence, Lady Chatterleyís Lover, 
Flaubert, Madame Bovary, these are some classic literary works that could be 
banned by state and local governments.  But in Roth v. the U.S., the courts 
really tried to give you at least some kind of clearer standards by 
determining to what degree obscenity should be regulated.

So the Supreme Court put forth in this case a new test and that new test 
is this.  Based on community standards, does a particular work of art or 
literature appeal to, quote, ìprurientî interest ó and that also means 
lustful.  Prurient means lustful interest.  And the idea here is community 
standards, you know.  If the community is opposed to it, then it could be 
banned by state or local governments.  And even here, then, that also meant 
that in some communities ó so again, works by D. H. Lawrence still could be 
banned because they could make the argument that this is a work of art or a 
work of literature that appeals to prurient interest.  It violates the 
standards of our community and therefore weíre not gonna have it in our 
libraries.  You can still do that but at least there is some kind of standard 
course theyíve really tried to enunciate with regard to obscene material.

Now, in 1973 there was another court case, Miller v. California, and it 
tried to provide a little bit more refinement regarding obscene materials.  
And so it not only took the language from Roth v. the U.S. but it also said 
this: Not only does it have to appeal to prurient interests, but does that 



work also lack serious literary, artistic, political or scientific value?  So 
in this case if it appeals to prurient interest and it lacks these basic 
values like artistic value, then it could be considered obscene and therefore 
not subject to Constitutional protections.  

In this case, then ó again, you take that work by D. H. Lawrence, Lady 
Chatterleyís Lover.  Under Miller v. California thereís a little higher 
standard because they say this work really does have literary value to it, so 
therefore you couldnít just outright ban it.  That would not be appropriate.  
So they tried to, in this case, provide a little bit more refinement in terms 
of what they mean by obscene.

Still, however, itís very difficult for the ó you know, I think of what 
the very famous Justice Potter Stewart said in regards to pornography.  He 
said, ìI canít describe what it is but I know it when I see it.î  And again, 
even with these more developed, refined standards, itís still somewhat 
difficult to determine whatís really meant by obscene.

Under the courtís current approach, states may forbid the sale of 
pornography to people under 18.  States obviously completely ban child 
pornography.  States and local governments may prohibit sexually explicit live 
entertainment in bars.  And, of course, local governments may often use zoning 
regulations to regulate the location of adult bookstores and theaters.  They 
may say, for example, that it canít be within 100 yards or 100 feet of a 
church or an elementary school, or something like that.  So those are a couple 
of court cases that dealt with that.

Let me also move on and talk a little bit about libel.  I could also talk 
about libel and slander, actually.  Libel here ó basically, what libel is ó 
well, you can tell me.  What is libel?  Can somebody tell me what libel is?  

[Inaudible student response]
Defamation of character in printed form.  Thatís what it is.  Libel is 

defamation of character in printed form.  Now, it could be actually by visual 
portrayal on television, too.  It doesnít have to be just printed form.  Often 
we think of it as being written down.  Slander is defamation of character by 
speech.  Now, today oftentimes if you have any libel suits, oftentimes these 
may be civil suits and it might be somebody who feels like theyíve been 
libeled, maybe seeking some kind of compensatory types of damages based upon 
potential financial losses that occurred through that libel defamation.   For 
example, any kind of potential financial losses such as loss of employment or 
income as a result of being libeled, thatís where you may see some of these.  
Every now and then you hear about a movie star suing the ìNational Inquirerî 
because the ìNational Inquirerî had written something that was demeaning to 
their character and was not true.  Itís often, by the way, a very hard 
threshold to prove.  Because to be successful in court, youíve got to say that 
the person wrote this down with willful and malicious intent and sometimes 
thatís very hard to prove, willful and malicious intent.

[Inaudible student response]
Yes.  Yes, it has to be untrue.  Now, oftentimes, too, public figures ó 

thereís a different standard applies to many public figures.  For example -- 
Iíll give you a good example.  Jerry Falwell tried to sue ìHustlerî magazine 
because ìHustlerî magazine had depicted him having sex with his mother, and so 
he sued but he lost.  And in part the reason why, I think, is because the 
courts when it comes to public figures to some degree they have almost as if 
itís a little bit different type of standard, particularly political type 
figures or public figures, almost a slightly higher threshold to have to cross 
in order to be successful in a libel suit.  But anyway, obscenity, libel and 



slander are considered unprotected forms of speech.  We could talk more about 
this but we need to move on in the interest of time.

So letís talk about some other things here.  Letís move on to some other 
amendments.  Thatís all the First Amendment.  Letís move on to the Fourth 
Amendment, search and seizures.  The Fourth Amendment of the Constitution 
prohibits illegal searches and seizures.  Just to give you a little bit of 
background about this, during the colonial period judges that were sympathetic 
to the British ó they would issue these legal documents called writs of 
assistance, and basically they would allow the British to come in and sack 
your home, ransack your home, and the purpose of the Fourth Amendment was to 
prevent these kinds of intrusions.

Now, when we talk about freedom from unreasonable searches and seizures in 
terms of police searches, the question here becomes what constitutes 
unreasonable searches and seizure.  And let me just give you a contrast here.  
In some countries, for example, the police can gather evidence any way they 
see fit and they are allowed to introduce that evidence in court against you.  
No matter how that evidence was obtained, it can be used against you.  So you 
can be convicted of a crime in many countries even though the evidence itself 
is tainted in terms of how it was obtained.

Now, by contrast, here in the United States evidence that is improperly 
gathered is excluded from admission into trial in the first place.  No matter 
how relevant that evidence might be to your guilt or innocence, if itís 
obtained illegally it has to be excluded from admission.  So here in the U.S., 
because of this, many criminals have gone free just because the police officer 
blundered somehow.  How they gathered the evidence or whatever.  They gathered 
evidence, for example, without a search warrant.

And if nothing else, here in the United States, it really makes the police 
quite careful in terms of what they do because they have to make sure ó this 
is part of your police training ó you have to make sure that the evidence that 
you gather when youíve arrested somebody is ó the process involved in that 
will be able to withstand scrutiny and will be able to stand up in court.  All 
of this is based on something called the exclusionary rule.  Iíll put this up 
here.  All that is based upon the exclusionary rule.  And again, it states 
basically that evidence gathered in violation ó or the best way of putting it 
ó improperly gathered evidence cannot be used against you in a trial.  Thatís 
the exclusionary rule.

More formally, evidence gathered in violation of the Constitution cannot 
be used in a trial, no matter how incriminating that evidence may be.  This 
rule has been used in conjunction, by the way, with both the Fourth Amendment 
and the Fifth Amendment.  The Fourth Amendment that weíre gonna be talking 
about deals with unreasonable searches and seizures.  The Fifth Amendment 
relates to the idea of self-incrimination.

So if the police carry out an unreasonable search and/or obtain an 
improper confession ó thatís the Fifth Amendment kind of thing ó then this 
evidence is gathered in violation of the Constitution and therefore cannot be 
used in a trial.  There was a very famous court case back in 1961 called Mapp 
v. Ohio.  A few years earlier there were some police in Cleveland ó they were 
in Cleveland, Ohio.  They broke into the home of a lady named Dolree Mapp and 
they were looking for drugs but they found none.  They ransacked her 
belongings and in the process they found some obscene pictures, and therefore 
they arrested her.  So what they had done basically was that they had 
ransacked her home, did not have a search warrant, and this went before the 
Supreme Court and the Supreme Court said, ìThis is an unreasonable search and 



seizureî because they did not obtain a search warrant, even though they had 
plenty of time to do so.  And the court in this case, using the exclusionary 
rule, basically said that the obscene pictures they found, because they were 
gathered illegally -- that is, without a search warrant ó they could not be 
used as evidence against her.

The importance of this case in particular is that this upheld the 
exclusionary rule.  Specifically, it made the Fourth Amendment apply to the 
states.  It made the Fourth Amendment ó because this was actually an Ohio case 
ó the Fourth Amendment apply to the states.  Youíre gonna see a little theme 
as we go along here.  Talking about different amendments applying to the 
states and weíll see some of that.  But basically, what Mapp v. Ohio is 
important about is it upheld the Fourth Amendment restrictions and 
specifically made them apply to the states.

So now, then, the question here is, when can the police today search you 
without it being unreasonable?  Now, there are really three general 
circumstances when the police can search you.  Number one, if the police have 
a search warrant, that would be a reasonable search.  When youíve been 
lawfully arrested for some other reason, they may search you then.  So a 
search warrant, lawful arrest, and the third one is probable cause.  Whatís 
probable cause?  When they have a good reason to suspect that you are doing 
something wrong.  For example, they turn on their lights because your 
taillight is busted out.  They turn on their lights and pull you over, and you 
take off.  And you start seeing things being thrown out of the window, maybe 
drug paraphernalia.  Probable cause, you might say.  But when they have a 
search warrant, lawfully arrested, and probable cause are three situations 
where that would constitute a reasonable search and seizure.

But even here, though, there are some restrictions.  When the police have 
arrested you, for example, they are allowed to search you, things in plain 
view, and things or places under your immediate control.  But this means, for 
example, that the police can come and they can search the room in which youíre 
arrested, but not other rooms in the house.  If they want to search the rest 
of your house or your car, they first have to obtain a search warrant in order 
to do so.

Now, what if youíre arrested while driving your car.  How much can the 
police search there?  And the answer is that changes almost yearly.  But the 
latest is this, is that any part of your car can be searched if there is a 
reasonable expectation ó i.e., probable cause ó that you are carrying 
something illegal.  So again, like if youíre in hot pursuit or something like 
that, they can pull you over and search your car.

What this issue really boils down to is a balancing of interest, the 
rights of society to be protected, and then, of course, the rights of the 
accused to make sure their rights are protected as well.  Meanwhile, the court 
has become ó the Supreme Court has become more and more sympathetic to 
societyís interest in terms of law enforcement and in not penalizing police 
officers for making mistakes in good faith.  So, for example, the courts have 
recognized that if somebody had a defective search warrant, the search warrant 
had on the address 662 Elm and it should be 626 Elm, so that would make the 
search warrant technically defective because it relates to the wrong address.  
But if it was made in good faith and evidence was obtained as they went into 
the house and obtained drugs or whatever it may be, the courts have been 
increasingly sympathetic to the police if theyíve acted in good faith in that 
matter.  But thatís the Fourth Amendment.

Letís talk about the Fifth Amendment again because this is also a related 



issue, confession and self-incrimination.  This is also very interesting here.  
For many years the Supreme Court held that involuntary confessions cannot be 
used in a federal criminal trial.  Do we know what we mean by involuntary 
confessions, forced confessions?  Under duress, you finally sign something.  
For many years in terms of it was a federal trial, these involuntary 
confessions could not be used.

Now, interestingly, they did not apply to states or state criminal 
procedure.  Only if it was federal.  Do you know what that basically means 
here?  The exclusionary rule again would be applying in the federal cases but 
not in the states.  Letís say, for example, you were an involuntary confession 
in a state criminal trial ó the State of Florida, for example ó and you signed 
a forced confession under duress.  That evidence would not be considered under 
the exclusionary rule but instead could be actually used against you.  The 
person confessed to this murder and therefore that person is guilty.

Now, that changed actually ó again, up until about 1966 with involuntary 
confessions, they could be used in state criminal trials.  But that changed in 
1966 with Miranda v. Arizona.  Youíve probably all heard of this case before 
because youíve talked about your Miranda rights, youíve seen Cops, the show on 
Fox ó excuse me.  I might need a gallon of this before itís all done today.  
But you have the right to remain silent.  These are your Miranda rights, 
basically spelling out what are the rights of the accused.  This all happened 
through this court case here, Miranda v. Arizona.

At issue here was whether there was an involuntary confession.  This guy, 
Miranda, had been arrested for raping and kidnaping a young woman.  He was in 
Arizona and after two hours of questioning by the police in Arizona, he signed 
a confession.  Now, the facts of the case are as follows.  Miranda actually 
had committed this crime.  But the problem was, he had not been fully informed 
of his right to be silent or his right to have an attorney present and so, 
because of that, Miranda did not have a lawyer present when he was questioned.  
He had not knowingly given up that right to have a lawyer, so consequently, 
according to this court case here, the Supreme Court said that his confession 
was considered involuntary and therefore it should have been excluded from 
evidence in the trial against him.  So consequently what happened?  His 
conviction was overturned and he went free.  Again, there was no question 
about the facts of the case but he was allowed to go free because it was 
considered involuntary confession.

Interestingly enough, as a footnote to history, he was later killed in a 
barroom fight.  So, yes, justice was done here.  The importance here of this 
case is the fact that it made ó in this case, the Fifth Amendment; this deals 
with the Fifth Amendment ó it made the Fifth Amendment apply to the states.  
Because again, weíre talking about the State of Arizona here.  The Fifth 
Amendment, involuntary confession, cannot be used in federal trials.  Now it 
cannot be used in state trials as well.

Letís continue on with our story here.  The Sixth Amendment, the right to 
trial by jury and the right to have an attorney.  Very famous court case here.  
They made a movie about it.  Anthony Lewis, a former writer with The New York 
Times wrote a book called Gideonís Trumpet and wrote a book about this, too:  
Gideon v. Wainwright in 1963.  Again, the punch line here, this made the Sixth 
Amendment apply to the states.  Basically now states are having to make sure 
that people have a right to a trial by jury and to have an attorney.

Let me give you some background here about this case as well.  This guy, 
Gideon ó his name was Clarence Earl Gideon ó from Hannibal, Missouri.  Anybody 
from Hannibal, by any chance?  No?  You know where it is, right?  He was from 



Hannibal, Missouri.  He was sort of a drifter.  He was down in Florida.  He 
was arrested because he was caught breaking and entering into a pool hall one 
Saturday night, presumably to bust into a cigarette machine to get some money 
to buy some liquor.  He was now, because of breaking and entering ó somebody 
had identified him and he was serving the maximum five-year sentence in a 
Florida jail.

Now, this was a state crime.  He did not have a lawyer.  He could not 
afford to have a lawyer so he defended himself.  He believed, however, that he 
shouldíve had a lawyer and he believed that without a lawyer heíd been 
deprived of his rights.  And in his trial in Florida he did defend himself but 
unfortunately he didnít do a very good job.  And also because of that he ended 
up having a maximum sentence of five years.  If you look at the facts of the 
case, it shows he was really hurt by having the lack ó by not having a lawyer.  
Sitting in a jail cell, taking a pencil and a piece of paper, basically 
writing a petition to the Supreme Court saying, ìI donít think I should have 
to be in jail.  Itís not right that I didnít have a lawyer to help me in this 
case.î  That little piece of paper went all the way up to the Supreme Court 
and the Supreme Court chose to review that case and change the law of the 
land.  Hereís how one person changed the law of the land.  The Supreme Court 
sided with Gideon.  He should have had a right to an attorney and so they 
overturned his conviction because he had been deprived of this due process of 
guarantees.

So the bottom line here was the right ó in terms of a lot of specific 
state cases, if you were charged with a state crime, up to this point you did 
not have to have ó the states did not guarantee you ó you were too poor, the 
states did not require providing you a lawyer.  That was not a requirement.  
You were too poor to have a lawyer?  Too bad.  You defend yourself.  Now, 
again, up to this point if it had been a federal trial, the federal government 
wouldíve provided a lawyer at its own expense if you could not afford an 
attorney.  But there was no guarantee at the state level.

Gideon v. Wainwright made this apply to the states.  It made the Sixth 
Amendment guarantees apply to the states.

Now, weíve been seeing a pattern here with the Fourth, the Fifth, and the 
Sixth Amendment and I want to talk to you a little about this.  We have to go 
ó actually, talk about this process called selective incorporation.  Let me 
write this up over here.  Selective incorporation really begins with the 
Fourteenth Amendment.  The Fourteenth Amendment ó read in the appendix here.  
The first section of the Fourteenth Amendment basically has two important 
kinds of concerns.  Thereís a due process concern and equal protection.  Due 
process is called the due process clause of the Fourteenth Amendment and is 
also called the equal protection clause.  Equal protection clauses.

And basically it says that no one should be deprived of life, liberty, and 
property without due process.  No state shall do that.  The idea here -- when 
the Fourteenth Amendment was passed and ratified in 1868, what it was designed 
to do  -- Iíve gotta give you a little bit of background here, step back just 
a little bit.  What it was designed to do was to make the Bill of Rights apply 
to the state government.  Now, if you look at this, go back to the first 10 
amendments of the Constitution and the Bill of Rights, for a long, long, long 
time the thinking was that the Bill of Rights even when it was passed was 
designed to restrict the federal government from denying you these certain 
basic rights.  And even thereís a very famous court case, Baron v. Baltimore, 
many years ago that said basically the idea the Bill of Rights was meant to 
apply only to the federal government.



Think about what that means and what that implies.  Freedom of religion, 
freedom of speech.  If Baron v. Baltimore was the operating rule today, that 
basically means that while certain ó you know, I have certain guarantees to 
speech and religion and peaceable assembly.  That would be guaranteed to me by 
the federal government but not by the states.  The states could have a lot 
more leeway because the Bill of Rights was really meant to apply to the 
federal government.

Well, the Fourteenth Amendment ó when it was passed and ratified in 1868, 
it was essentially designed to correct that remedy, to essentially make the 
Bill of Rights apply to the states.  But the way this has happened over time 
has been through this process of selective incorporation.  The idea is a 
selective piecemeal process by which more and more of the Bill of Rights is 
applied to the states.  And some of the cases Iíve given you here with the 
Fourth, Fifth, and Sixth Amendments is that selective incorporation process at 
work.

Just to give you again some additional understanding here, listen to this.  
This is again by way of background.  As late as 1922, the Supreme Court said 
certain basic protections of the First Amendment ó free speech, free press, 
freedom of religion, freedom of assembly ó did not apply to the states.  And 
really when you start talking about fair ó guaranteeing fair criminal 
procedures, the Supreme Court was very reluctant to apply that to the states.

But beginning in the 1920s but really in the ë60s we began to see ó the 
Supreme Court began to rule increasingly in favor of making the Bill of Rights 
apply to the states and they do it via the Fourteenth Amendment.  Thatís why I 
bring up the Fourteenth Amendment.  Itís the Fourteenth Amendment is the hinge 
or the door by which the Bill of Rights is designed to apply to the states.

Freedom of religion.  Letís talk about freedom of religion for a second.  
Letís say that I have the right to ó for example, the right to practice a 
belief ó Iíll use the example of the city of Hialeah, Florida, and we have 
animal sacrifices.  Again, some of these specific cases may not be the best 
examples or not.  But according to this idea, if my right to practice animal 
sacrifice ó if this were going on back in the olden days, the federal 
government could not stop me from doing that but the states could stop me from 
doing this.  And I had no recourse.  If I had legitimate kinds of religious 
practices that were not impairing the health or harming anybody, the federal 
government would be prevented from impinging upon my rights but the states 
could do it.  Thatís what that basically meant.  So even though you were in 
the state ó weíre talking about the level of federal control v. state control, 
is what weíre talking about.  And Baron v. Baltimore basically said the first 
10 amendments apply only to the federal government.  If youíre thinking about 
why did we have the first 10 amendments to begin with, we were concerned about 
creating a national government that was too powerful.  So what do we want to 
do?  We want some guaranteed rights spelled out.  We called that the Bill of 
Rights.  And thatís what we did.  It was not meant to apply necessarily to the 
states.  And through this process of selective incorporation, you see 
increasingly more and more of that Bill of Rights apply.

Another example.  Involuntary confessions is a good case in point.
[Inaudible student response]
I find that amazing, though.  I mean, the federal government is stopped 

from doing things but the states can still get away with it.  Youíre going 
down a dirt road somewhere and two deputies turn their lights on and say, ìGet 
out of the car.î  And you havenít done anything wrong.  They then proceed to ó 
like I told you, I had a real story about somebody where they proceeded to 



beat the crap out of the guy.  Again, thatís a violation, obviously.  But 
technically speaking, if this had happened back in the 1950s, legally 
speaking, that doctor would not have had any recourse against that because 
they were not federal officers.  They were state officers.  So it is really 
amazing in terms of that.

Let me tell you something else I think is very interesting.  Not all ó 
even today, not all of the Bill of Rights have been incorporated at the state 
level.  Such as the Second Amendment, the right to keep and bear arms.  There 
has yet to be a test case for it.  So technically speaking, even today a state 
could pass a very, very stringent gun restriction and it would remain in 
effect until a lawsuit finally reached the Supreme Court.

And not only the Second Amendment but there are other amendments or parts 
of the Bill of Rights that have yet to be incorporated.  Part of the Seventh 
Amendment, where it says the right to a trial by jury in civil cases where the 
amount of money in dispute is greater than $20.00.  Doesnít say a whole lot 
there.  Or the ban on excessive bail and fines, part of the Eighth Amendment.  
Or the ban on peacetime quartering of soldiers in private homes, the Third 
Amendment.  There has yet to be test cases for that.  So even now itís still 
just like a process.

But anyway, let me move on here and talk also about some other amendments 
here.  The Eighth Amendment, protection against cruel and unusual punishment.  
What the Eighth Amendment does is forbids excessive fines and the use of cruel 
and unusual punishment.  And under this constraint, the government cannot use 
barbaric forms of punishment such as torture, and it forbids punishment that 
is grossly disproportionate to the crime committed.

So just some interesting background here as an example.  The court found 
that a lifetime sentence ó somebody had been sentenced for life without the 
possibility for parole and that person ó they were convicted.  They had 
basically written a $100 bad check for $100 in one state.  And they were given 
a lifetime sentence without the possibility of parole.  Whoa.  In this case 
the court found that that was ó that had violated the Eighth Amendment.

But interestingly, in 1980, the court upheld a life sentence imposed on a 
man for three thefts that totaled $289.00.  This particular state had a law.  
Itís a three strikes law.  A mandatory life sentence if you were convicted of 
three felonies and they said that was fine.  And that was actually ó that 
three strikes law was actually upheld as late as 2003.  About two years ago 
the Supreme Court ruled that long sentences under these three strikes laws was 
considered appropriate.  They said that a prison term of 25 years to life is 
not too harsh in this case for a small-time thief who shoplifted golf clubs 
and he had a lifetime sentence.

Basically, this was in California, the three strikes and youíre out law, 
and it said that even though a relatively minor crime can yield a life term if 
the criminal has a felony record.  And it also permits judges to treat as 
felonies a third offense that would otherwise be a misdemeanor.  So again, 
when you think about cruel and unusual punishment, that sounds kind of cruel.  
But the courts have consistently upheld these three strikes and youíre out 
kind of laws imposed by states.

Now, when we talk about cruel and unusual punishment, that definitely 
brings us to a very interesting question and thatís the death penalty.  The 
question is, is the death punishment considered cruel and unusual punishment?  
Different members of the courts have taken different views over the years.  A 
very famous case here is Fuhrman v. Georgia, 1972.  Basically in this case 
they ruled against the death penalty but they basically had allowed some 



leeway in terms of this.  The courts said the death penalty is okay as long as 
itís applied fairly.  The problem here is it was not applied fairly.  In 
Georgia African-Americans were much more likely to get the death penalty than 
whites accused for the same kinds of crimes.  This was a case where the death 
penalty had been very discriminate  ó a discrimination effect applied to 
African-Americans.  And so in this case they overturned this personís death 
penalty conviction.  But in general, what the courts have said is that states 
can use the death penalty but they have to be very careful and consistent in 
its application of the death penalty so that one group doesnít get treated 
differently than another group.  Two people, regardless of race or background, 
who have similar crimes would get the same type of sentence.  It has to be 
consistently ó it has to be applied consistently.

[Inaudible student response]
Very good question.  Do these kinds of constitutional restrictions apply 

with respect to the military?  And the answer is no.  Itís a different set ó 
the court of military appeals and so forth, different kinds of standards.  And 
especially as they apply with respect to foreign prisoners.  But even people 
who are in the military who are convicted of crimes are not guaranteed the 
same kinds of consideration to the same degree.  I mean, again, they do try to 
insure some measures of due process and so forth.  Aaron, youíre in the 
military.  As you probably know --

[Inaudible student response]
Geneva Convention standards.  Certain basic rights afforded to prisoners of 
war and so forth.  And you have a little recourse in terms of appeal in that 
system as well.  It gives them basically a lot more leniency in terms of 
executing military justice.

Let me talk about another one, right to privacy.  Right to privacy.  You 
will see nothing at all in the Constitution about right to privacy.  Itís 
actually inferred to a lot of different areas.  A couple of court cases weíve 
got to talk about.  Griswold v. Connecticut, 1965.  This is a very interesting 
court case.  There was a Connecticut law that basically said that if youíre a 
doctor, you cannot provide birth control information to married couples.  Can 
you believe that?  This wasnít that long ago.  I was alive and kicking back 
then.  You could not as a doctor provide birth control information to couples, 
be they married or not.  So there was a doctor convicted under this law who 
had deliberately provided birth control information to married couples and he 
was convicted.  The Supreme Court heard this ó chose to look at this case.  
The Supreme Court said this Connecticut law unduly interfered with a married 
coupleís right to privacy.  So again, it upheld the right to privacy ó in this 
case, married couplesí right to privacy regarding birth control.

Probably one of the most famous court cases youíve heard about, Roe v. 
Wade, in 1973.  A very controversial decision.  As I told you, when I worked 
in Washington, D.C., every January weíd have throngs of people come up to 
Washington, D.C. to either support or oppose Roe v. Wade.  And they still do 
that.  So in one part of Washington, D.C. you see hundreds of thousands of 
people coming up opposed to Roe v. Wade.  On the other side you see hundreds 
of thousands of people coming up, supporting Roe v. Wade.  Itís a very 
divisive and controversial issue.

In a lot of ways, what Roe v. Wade did certainly was allowed abortion to 
occur within the first trimester.  But what we have seen ó and then it even 
allowed the second trimester but certain restrictions that would apply.  But 
what we have seen since that time are ó is a greater ó the courts have allowed 
the states to have a greater level of authority to regulate that abortion 



decision.  One famous court case that happened in 1989 in Missouri was Webster 
v. Reproductive Health Services.  Just to give you an example, just to let you 
know, this in some respects further allows the states more authority to 
regulate that decision about abortion.  And what this specifically ó what this 
case did ó it says if you are a state employee in Missouri ó like youíre a 
doctor or a physician hired by the State of Missouri, you are not allowed to 
perform an abortion.  Any kind of state funded public facility ó it bans the 
use of public facilities for having abortions.  It requires doctors to conduct 
tests of viability to determine if the fetus can exist outside the motherís 
womb.  In other words, what weíre talking about is more and more control in 
regulating abortion.

Just last year, a little less than a year ago ó although this is not a 
Supreme Court case, but a federal appeals court let stand a Missouri law that 
was passed requiring a 24-hour waiting period.  Missouri legislators enacted 
the law last September with a bipartisan vote.  But another famous court case 
along the same lines is The Planned Parenthood of Southeastern Pennsylvania v. 
Casey.  There the Supreme Court upheld certain restrictions here on states.  
Basically, in this case ó like the Missouri law I was talking to you about, 
there was a requirement that women first be counseled on the risk and the 
alternatives to abortion, and then they have to wait at least 24 hours.  And a 
lot of people said if you put this type of requirement ó I mean, making the 
decision to have an abortion is such a wrenching decision to begin with that 
no one takes it lightly, obviously.  Then to require women to wait another 24 
hours, particularly for women who come in from rural areas to have to go to a 
city to have this service provided, was considered an undue burden.  The 
Supreme Court said no, it is not an undue burden, basically.  The Supreme 
Court said states do have the right to impose 24-hour waiting requirements on 
these kinds of things.

So essentially what we have seen over time, then, is states are 
increasingly passing laws ó the most recent one Iíve heard of here in Missouri 
is one dealing with ó you have to be a doctor licensed to practice at a 
facility in a hospital within 30 miles of where you would perform an abortion.  
Looking for other kinds of ways to further restrict a womanís right to choose.

But again, you wonít see anything about a womanís right to choose or a 
right to privacy in the Constitution, but essentially theyíre inferred from a 
number of different kinds of parts to the Constitution including the 
Fourteenth Amendment.  But, see, what can happen, though ó again, Missouri is 
a good case in point because Missouri has been taken over by this very, very 
conservative legislature right now dominated by the Republicans.  You know, 
pro-life is a very strong issue for many Republicans and they can basically 
pass a law thatís designed to provide further restrictions, and that would be 
the law until somebody then brought it to court, either state court or federal 
court, and went up there.  In the case of a 24-hour waiting period, you know, 
federal appeals court said that a 24-hour waiting period was fine.  But thatís 
consistent with what the Supreme Court has said, too.

Now, letís say they had, you know, a 48-hour waiting period, for example.  
More restriction, right?  You had to wait four days, not two days ó 48 hours 
or so.  Again, thatís something that might come up to court and the court 
might actually rule either ó hard to say ó either for it or against it, 
depending upon how restrictive it was seen.


